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JUNE ISSUE SPONSOR 

 

I am very grateful to PHILIP WALKER of 
Lindley Bowling Club for his continuing 
sponsorship of the newsletter. This is the final 
month of his current three-month sponsorship 
arrangement and I am indebted once again to 
his support and generous donation.  We 
welcome commercial and individual 
sponsorships. So if you enjoy the newsletter 
and would like to mark that in some way then 
I would be delighted to hear from you. 
Sponsorship costs just £20 per issue. 

As the UK number of coronavirus related deaths 
approaches 40,000 and the lockdown rules are 
eased a little, thoughts turn to a time of normality 
and bowling when we like. Seems that we are 
some way off a full return to competitive bowling 
but there is some light at the end of the tunnel.  

Groups of six being allowed to meet outdoors 
from 1 June. Outdoor markets and car showrooms 
reopening; professional football returning to 
action from 17 June albeit without spectators and 
dentists are back in business. Garden Centres and 
some shops are also being allowed to open but 
with strict social distancing rules applying. 

Yet we have to ask the question if the rules were 
suddenly relaxed for a July return to League 
bowling how many of our bowlers would be 
comfortable in doing so? With our age group we 
are likely to be the last allowed to return to a 
normal life but will we be in a rush to resume full 
contact with strangers? Many of our bowlers also 
have other health-related conditions which will 
inevitably make them wary of contact with others.  

In our favour is that our sport is played outdoors 
and such sports, like football, are seeing 
movement towards a resumption in some form. So 
we may have the opportunity to bowl 
competitively again soon even if we can’t have 
access to toilets and the clubhouse for a half-time 
piece of bread n’ drip. That in itself will make it 
a no-go situation for some bowlers although 
green-side bushes could get an extra ‘watering’ 
on match days as an alternative. 

A new poll is appearing soon on the HDVBA 
website to ask bowlers if they are ready to return 
to competitive bowling. We want to test out the 
mood of bowlers ahead of a resumption of 
competitive bowling. Are we ready to bowl or not? 
Do teams know how many of their bowlers are 
waiting for the call and how many are dreading it? 
Will your team have a full complement of bowlers 
if we get a July go-ahead?  

The Post-Pandemic Poll asks seven questions 
about bowler’s personal thoughts on when they 
will feel ready to return to competitive bowling. 
It is totally anonymous and you can skip any 
questions you don’t fancy answering. The 
outcome could give an indication of the state of 
readiness to return to action of our bowlers. It 
could influence the decision on the resumption of 
bowling in our Leagues. 

I am sure that many will be keen and ready to 
resume bowling but also fear that a surprising 
number may be more cautious of the risk to their 
own, and their family’s, health. 



OPENING UP YOUR GREEN 

THE BCGBA GUIDANCE 
The Government advice is that bowling clubs can 
open from 13 May as long as they adhere to the 
guidance they issued at the time. This is 
reproduced below and should be followed by all 
clubs deciding to open their club greens to 
members.  

Phase 1  

Limited Green Opening, Exercise and Practice 
(Full Social distancing must be maintained 2 
metres distance)   

• During Phase 1 only 1 group permitted on the 
green at a time • Bowling Greens can re-open, but 
you should only partake alone, or with members 
of your household, or with one other person from 
outside your household, while practising social 
distancing.   

• Club Schedule of Attendance (names, dates & 
times must be recorded) produced to ensure 
limited attendance should be maintained (record 
of green availability should be maintained)  • Club 
to appoint a central contact (To enable track and 
trace records should this be 
required)  

• Only Club members allowed on 
a Green  

• Ensure that your Insurance 
cover is up to date, Endsleigh 
Cover is dependant on 
membership of BCGBA (club fee 
£35.00)  

• Each Club will have to make 
their own assessment of the 
safety in opening your green   

• Arrangements should be made to manage the 
social distancing and all other hygiene procedures  

• You will need to ensure you have your landlord’s 
permission to open the green if this applies • 
Maintenance schedule will need to be reviewed to 
ensure green is available for play prior to opening   

• Club Buildings and toilets to remain closed, will 
be reviewed as part of phase 2/3 

The Opening of Greens  
GUIDANCE FOR INDIVIDUALS:   

• Only use your equipment brought from home 
(jacks, mats, bowls etc.)  

• Sterilize equipment before and after use   

• Keep strict social distancing measures in place - 
you must remain at a safe distance (2 metres) 
from people outside of your household   

• Follow strong hygiene practices at every 
opportunity - wash your hands when you get home  

• You must have permission from your club to use 
the green  

• Your club will have an agreed process for you to 
agree a time for you to access the green  

• Once you have completed your session, please 
depart as soon as you safely can to enable others 
to access the green.  

• You may only play on green if you are a member 
of the club  

DO NOT:   

• Do not enter clubhouse, or any facility which is 
part of the club (including toilets)  

• Do not use club equipment • Do not organise any 
competitive bowls.  

• Do not turn up at the green without prior 
agreement from your club  

THINGS TO THINK ABOUT:  

• Being careful about touching 
solid surfaces e.g. gates, seating, 
doors, etc.  

• Wash your hands as soon as you 
get home, avoid touching your face 
and take hand sanitiser with you to 
use while out if possible  

NOTE FOR CLUBS:  

• Your Club most have written 
authority from the landlords of the 
green that you can gain access to 
the green under the strict 
guidelines laid out in this 

document and then follow all guidelines  

• It is the clubs’ responsibility to decide if your 
facility is open.  

• Please check that your insurance is valid  

• You must have a clear process for knowing who 
Is playing at the green, make this as clear as you 
can for your club members to understand and 
abide by.  

• Please place a sign in clear view of all visitors 
of the guidelines set out above.  

• Do not use clubhouse and any toilet facilities 
connected with the Club, ensuring there is clear 
signage to state this  

• Do not use club equipment  

  



IS YOUR GREEN OPEN NOW? 
 

Thank you to all the clubs 
that have shared with us the 
latest information about the 
availability of their greens to 
their members. 

We have received regular 
updates from many clubs and 
not only those with teams in 
the Veteran’s League.  

The listing alongside 
represents the position as on 
Friday 29 May and regular 
updates are always available 
on the HDVBA website. 

Our table alongside indicates 
that we have records for 37 
local clubs and 25 of those 
are now open for members to 
visit and enjoy some practice 
or social bowling. 

A number of clubs are 
operating booking systems so 
reducing the number of 
wasted journeys of members 
travelling to their green only 
to find it already having the 
maximum number of bowlers 
on the green. 

You can enjoy some limited 
bowling as long as you follow 
the BCGBA guidance which is 
there to make it safe for you 
and members of your 
household. It is in your own 
interests to stick with that 
guidance at all times. 

 

 

 

 

DID YOU KNOW THAT … 

…there was once a 
bowling green on Castle 
Hill? It is on Town Maps 
from 1850 until early 
1900s. Did you also know 
that it wasn’t the 
highest green in the 
area at that time? You 
need to visit the HDVBA 
website to the see the 
answer to that one. 

 



‘BEST FOR’ CLUB SURVEY 
During the past month we undertook an online 
survey of our clubs. Members could register for 
their favourite clubs (excluding their own) in 
eight different categories. It was just for fun but 
it generated quite a bit of local interest. 

The format being that in Stage 1 of the survey 
voters could nominate any Veteran’s League club 
in each of the eight categories. Then for Stage 2 
the top four selections in each category were 
matched against each other with another round 
of voting. 

The full sets of results from both stages are 
alongside. The figures in red and in brackets are 
the positions and vote percentages are all from 
Stage 1. The others being the final Stage 2 scores. 

So in the Best Green category Lindley BC came out 
top in Stage 2 with 33% of the 59 votes cast. 
Outlane finished fourth even though in Stage 1 
they were equal first along with Lindley BC. 
Fourth out of 47 is no disgrace of course. 

The only category where the voting was 
unchanged between Stage 1 and Stage 2 was the 
final one on ‘Most Challenging Away Green’ with 
the finishing order unchanged throughout. 

I have noted that the bread and dripping brigade 
feature prominently in the Best for Refreshments 
category It was also pleasing to see a number of 
our smaller clubs featuring among the shortlisted 
ones in several categories through to Stage 2. 

Even though it was just a bit of fun I am sure that 
the winners took great satisfaction from their 
achievements and so they should.  

 

£10,000 GRANT FOR CLUBS 
We are aware of a number of clubs that have 
successfully applied for their small business 
support grants from Kirklees MC which they are 
entitled to as part of the Government’s aid 
package during the coronavirus lockdown. 

Any club with a combined (green, clubhouse, car 
park) rateable value of less than £15,000 is 
entitled to a grant of £10,000. This is available to 
all clubs upon application. The link to the 
paperwork is on the HDVBA website. It is a fairly 
straight-forward process with receipt of the grant 
taking about 4-5 weeks from application. 

Any club with a rateable value of above £15,000 
is entitled to a grant of £25,000. There are just 
the two levels of support. These are difficult 
times for many bowling clubs with no bar 
revenues to supplement membership fees so 
make sure your club has submitted their 
application.

 

  



HOW OLD IS YOUR GREEN? 

There has been some progress in identifying all the 
first opening dates of greens for clubs competing in the 
Veteran’s League. Thank you to all those individuals 
who contacted me with dates which are reflected in 
the list alongside and shown in red. Just seven gaps 
remain now with Oakfield T&BC added to the listing as 
they were omitted from the original extract taken from 
the Yorkshire CCGBA Yearbook. Please get in touch if 
you can fill in any of the missing dates. 

NEW HDVBA PRESIDENT 

Allan Dobson is the new Acting President of the 
Veteran’s League. Following the passing of John Hoyle 
there was a big vacancy to be filled and the 
Management Committee have asked Allan to step up 
from his role of Vice-President. 

Rather than take the full title of President it was 
agreed that Allan should take the title of Acting 
President for 2020 for two reasons. First as a mark of 
respect to John Hoyle and also due to the special 
circumstances of this coronavirus affected season 
meaning that the President wouldn’t enjoy a full and 
normal season. Allan will then assume the full role in 
2021 and serve two years from then. Although co-opted 
into this role by the Management Committee this 
arrangement will need ratifying at the next General 
Meeting of clubs.

??? BOWLING LAWS ??? 

????? QUIZ TIME ????? 

Ted wasn't doing very well, losing 11-0. He 
decided to to leave the green and change his 
woods and asked his opponent Dennis if he could 
do so. 

Q1. Does he need his opponents permission to 
leave the green. 
Q2. Is he allowed to change his woods during a 
game, and IF SO what does the player need and in 
what circumstances may this be allowed. 

Quiz set by Pat Stephenson 



MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE 

MEETING REPORT 

Notes from the Management Committee 
meeting held on Monday 11 May 2020 
This meeting was held by a Telephone 
Conference Call service with 11 members 
joining in 
 
The meeting began with a short moment of 
silence for members in respect for the recent 
passing of our President John Hoyle and other 
bowlers from our Leagues. 
 
The position of President was discussed with 
quick agreement that Vice-President, Allan 
Dobson, would take over the top position. It was 
further agreed with the special circumstances 
of this season that he would assume the position 
of Acting President in 2020 and then move into 
the full President role from the 2021 AGM for a 
full two-year term of office from then. There 
was no current interest from any of the other 
members present of being considered for the 
now vacant position of Vice-President. It was 
agreed to leave the matter on the table for the 
immediate future but members were of one 
mind that the next Vice-President (and 
President-elect) should come from the 
Management Committee if at all possible. 
 
Alan Sharpe was confirmed as the Away Team 
Manager of our Inter-District Team and will 
succeed John Hoyle in this position. 
 
It was agreed that the scheduled end-of-season 
Anniversary Presentation Event should be 
cancelled. With little likelihood of any 
competitive bowling this season there would be 
no trophies to present so the event would be 
pointless. Should there become a need to 
present any award to any team or individual in 
2020 then this would be included in the 2020 
Half-Year General Meeting in October as has 
been past practice. The Presentation Event had 
been scheduled to be held at Rastrick on 
Monday 2 November and this booking has now 
been cancelled. 
 
The Treasurer took the opportunity in his 
Report to remind clubs that grants were now 
readily available for bowling clubs from Kirklees 
MC and Sport England to offset the financial 
damage of the coronavirus pandemic. Various 
amounts are available from the Sport England 
Emergency Fund depending on the claimant's 
circumstances. The funding available from the 
Government via the Local Authority was more 
regimented and determined by the rateable 

value of the club's green and/or clubhouse. Up 
to a rateable value of £15,000 meant that a 
grant of £10,000 was available upon 
application. Where the rateable value 
exceeded £15,000 then a grant of £25,000 was 
available. Full details, including the KMC 
application form, have been and still are on the 
HDVBA website. 
  
The Competition Secretary reported that he 
had managed to get some more of the 
Anniversary scorecards and mugs united with 
their respective clubs but three clubs remained 
outstanding and probably would do so until the 
current lockdown situation had eased. 
 
The League Secretary reported that he had 
received correspondence from both of John 
Hoyle's sons on different matters. The family 
asked if it would be in order for the HDVBA 
Chain of Office to be placed on John's coffin 
during the service planned for 12 May. Members 
were pleased to confirm that they supported 
this gesture. In addition, the family had also 
asked if there were any objections to them 
instructing a trophy maker to make them a copy 
of the aforesaid Chain of Office as a permanent 
reminder to them. Again the Management 
Committee had no objections. The family are 
also keen to arrange an event to commemorate 
John's involvement in bowling in the area. 
Initial thoughts involve arranging a one-off 
knock-out competition to be held over a 
weekend or alternatively donating a trophy to 
the HDVBA for them to allocate to a 
competition and become a perpetual reminder 
of John's time in bowling. The family are to 
discuss the options between themselves before 
coming back for further discussions. 
 
The impact of the Prime Minister's televised 
address on the previous evening had left 
members with much food for thought but also a 
recognition that they could not start to plan the 
consequences of the theme of this address until 
the details are published. That was expected to 
be later on the day of this meeting and 
members were prepared to meet again should 
the need arise to make any arrangements for a 
change in circumstances. 
 

The next meeting of 
the Management 
Committee is a 
Conference Call 
Virtual Meeting at 
10am on Monday 
8th June 2020



The HDVBA Minute Book reports on an Inter-City 

competition being held at Greenhead Park in June 1980. It 
is not clear what that competition was as the Yorkshire 
Inter-District didn’t start until 1992 and the Hickson Trophy 

started up in 1989. Maybe someone can throw some light 
on to that. The Huddersfield squad was comprised of 20 
named bowlers and two reserves, namely: 

P. Ellis (Captain), S Swift (Vice-Captain), CB Armitage, A 
Smith, JW Addy, A Simpson, G Lockwood, G Martin, W 

Senior, J Wilkinson, S Hemingway, H Ives, F Barlow, GA 
Hirst, L Laycock, H Bye, F Sheard, JW Cliffe and R Machen.  
Reserves: C Hirst and Lew Taylor. 

Within a week the squad changed a lot as a number of 
players withdrew and the Captain and Vice-Captain.both 
asked to stand down from these roles but were happy to 

remain in the squad. As a result W Senior was elected 
Captain and JW Cliffe made Vice-Captain with J Liversidge 
and T Clayton added to the numbers. 

 

 

 

 

The League Tables at the beginning of June 2015 saw 
Lockwood Con leading the way in the top Sections of both 
the 10-man and 6-man competitions. Whilst they 
managed to retain that position in the 10-man all season 
they were overtaken by Longwood in the 6-man. 

Newsome kept top of Section B to take that title but in 
Section 2 of the 10-man leaders Almondbury BC A faltered 
and failed to win promotion and Broad Oak conceded the 
Section 5 title to Golcar Lib B who opened up a 25 point 
lead over the rest. The other three table leaders at this 
point, Lockwood Con, New Mill A and Lindley Lib B, all 
went on to claim their respective titles. 

5 YEARS AGO 

JUNE 2015 

Section 1 Pl W L Pts

Lockwood Con. 9 7 2 59

Clayton West 9 7 2 58

Netherton Con. A 9 7 2 54

Meltham A 9 6 3 49

Waterloo A 9 5 4 44

Lindley Lib. A 9 4 5 43

Milnsbridge A 9 6 3 43

Elland C & BC A 9 4 5 41

Crosland Moor 9 5 4 39

Golcar Lib. A 9 4 5 38

Marsh United A 9 4 5 35

Thongsbridge A 9 3 6 31

Almondbury Lib. 9 1 8 22

Kirkheaton Con. 9 0 9 11

Section 2 Pl W L Pts

Almondbury B.C. A 9 8 1 58

Shepley 9 6 3 53

Cowcliffe 9 6 3 49

Canalside A 9 6 3 47

Brockholes A 9 6 3 45

Newsome 9 5 4 43

Broad Oak A 9 5 4 41

Hemplow 9 4 5 37

Rastrick 9 4 5 36

Lindley B.C. A 9 2 7 34

Meltham B 9 4 5 33

Springwood 9 3 6 31

Milnsbridge B 9 2 7 30

Skel Windmill A 9 2 7 30

Section 3 Pl W L Pts

New Mill A 9 9 0 60

Thorpe Green 9 6 3 53

Holmfirth A 9 5 4 46

Paddock I & C 9 5 4 45

Linthwaite Hall 9 6 3 45

Almondbury B.C. B 9 5 4 43

Netherton Con. B 9 4 5 40

Waterloo B 9 4 5 40

Ravensknowle Park A 9 4 5 38

Kirkheaton C & BC A 9 4 5 35

Skel Windmill B 9 2 7 33

Marsden Park 9 4 5 32

Bradley & Colne 9 2 7 29

Slaithwaite 9 3 6 28

Section 4 Pl W L Pts

Lindley Lib. B 9 8 1 66

Brockholes B 9 7 2 47

Lowerhouses 9 6 3 45

Thongsbridge B 9 4 5 43

Dalton 9 5 4 43

David Brown Sports 9 5 4 42

Meltham C 9 5 4 42

Holmfirth B 9 5 4 41

Huddersfield RUFC 9 4 5 40

Outlane 9 5 4 38

Elland C & BC B 9 3 6 35

Canalside B 9 4 5 35

Denby Dale 9 2 7 29

Primrose Hill Lib. 9 0 9 20

 

Section 5 Pl W L Pts

Broad Oak B 10 8 2 57

Lindley B.C. B 11 6 5 55

Golcar Lib. B 10 6 4 55

Greenhead Park 10 7 3 55

New Mill B 9 4 5 38

Kirkheaton C & BC B 10 4 6 37

Marsh United B 10 3 7 36

Ravensknowle Park B 10 2 8 27

10-MAN TABLES AS AT 8 JUNE 2015

40 YEARS AGO 

JUNE 1980 

Section A Pl W L Pts

Lockwood Con. 7 7 0 43

Longwood 7 7 0 42

Brockholes A 7 5 2 33

Shepley A 7 4 3 29

Clayton West 7 3 4 24

Thongsbridge B 7 4 3 24

Almondbury Lib. 7 4 3 24

Crosland Moor 7 3 4 23

Paddock I & C 7 3 4 22

Canalside 7 1 6 13

Golcar Lib. 7 1 6 13

Lindley Lib. 7 0 7 4

6-MAN TABLES AS AT 7 JUNE 2015 Section B Pl W L Pts

Newsome WM 7 5 2 35

Skel Windmill 7 5 2 34

Farnley Tyas 7 6 1 33

Meltham 7 5 2 32

Netherton Con. 7 5 2 31

Oakfield T & BC 7 5 2 30

Hemplow 7 4 3 29

Brockholes B 7 2 5 17

Thongsbridge A 7 2 5 16

Holmfirth 7 2 5 14

Shepley B 7 1 6 12

Greenhead Park 7 0 7 11


